PARKMAN TOWNSHIP BOARD OF ZONING APPEALS
Regular Meeting
Tuesday, September 14, 2010
Members present:
Cindy Gazley, Ron Misconin, Jo Lengel, Rich Hill, Jon Ferguson and Jerry Jacobs
Members not present:  John Patton
Others Present:   David Wilkes, Scott Villers, Nancy Ferguson, and Margaret Lazzaro
The meeting was called to order by Mrs. Gazley at 7:33 PM.  

Mr. Hill made a motion to dispense with the reading of the minutes until after the appeal is heard.  Mrs. Lengel seconded the motion.  Motion passed unanimously.

Mrs. Gazley explained the format of the meeting and then gave an overview of how the meeting would be run.  Everyone was asked to sign in on the sheet provided by the door.  
Mrs. Gazley administered Oath of Truthfulness to all present.  Sworn in witnesses: David Wilkes and Margaret Lazzaro
There is an area variance permit application to be addressed by the Board at this meeting:

· 2010- 422 (Dollar General)
Appeal 2010- 422 (Dollar General) was called.  The secretary notified the Board that an address was received for this property from the county.  The address for this property is 16515 Main Market, Parkman Township, Ohio.
Applicant Explanation for requesting variance to Parkman Township Zoning Resolution.

Mr. Wilkes stated that this is the standard sign package that Dollar General proposes for its entire store.  They are looking at an area that is located on a 4 lane highway on a curve.  They have proposed this height and size so people can see they are coming up on it.  They want good visibility and it is a 4 lane highway that travels very fast.  The variance is substantial, from 16 sq. feet to 149 sq. feet.  The pole sign is limited to 64 sq. feet.  Mr. Wilkes states that adjoining properties would not suffer and it would not change the essential character of the neighborhood.  It would not adversely affect the delivery of governmental services.  The owner was aware of the restrictions prior to purchase of the property.  They are beautiful signs, and the same thing is being done in Eastlake right now.
Mrs. Gazley asked for any other information. There were none. Mrs. Gazley closed that portion of the meeting.

Open Floor to Public.
There was no public input.

Mr. Hill moved and Mr. Ferguson seconded the motion to grant the variance, approving additional square footage for both building and pole sign, and a variance for the height of the pole sign.  
Mrs. Gazley asked for any other questions. There were none. Mrs. Gazley closed that portion of the meeting.

Board Members Questions/Comments to Applicant.

Mr. Hill asked the applicant to explain the exact location of the pole sign.  Mr. Wilkes stated it has not been determined how far off the road the sign will be located.  If it is approved, Mr. Wilkes noted that the zoning inspector will let them know how far back to put it.  Mr. Hill asked about the extra height request.  Mr. Wilkes said the height request is because of the curve and the 4 lane highway.  Mrs. Lengel does not see the need for the added height. Due to the trees, you will not see the sign until the treeline is cleared no matter what.  Mr. Wilkes stated that there is a billboard across the street that is twice this size for visibility reasons.  The bigger and higher the sign, the more visibility and notice people will take of the business.  Mrs. Lazaro stated she owns the sign across the street, and wondered when the zoning changed.  It changed prior to 2005, after the sign was put up.

Mr. Misconin stated that the traffic traveling at 45 mph has nothing to do with the sign.  Mr. Misconin stated that the zoning was changed for one reason, the sign across the street.

Mr. Ferguson stated that the requested sign is 8 times larger than zoning.  If you go to the Middlefield Dollar General store, they don’t even have a sign out front other than the one on the building.  If visibility is concerned, moving the pole sign to the east side of the property, vs. the west side of the lot, would help the visibility.  Mr. Ferguson stated the size of the sign is too big, and the location of the pole sign drives it to be bigger.  If they were really concerned about visibility, they would move it to the other side of the lot.  Mrs. Lengel voiced the same concern.  You will not see the sign coming from the west until you get past the trees.  If the sign were closer to the east side, you would be able to see it much easier.  Mr. Wilkes stated they would consider moving it to the other side of the property.  

Mrs. Gazley asked why is it important to have a larger sign on the building than we allow.  Mr. Wilkes stated the bigger the sign, the more visibility, and the easier to read and draw in customers.

Mrs. Lengel asked about signs in other communities.  Mrs. Lengel asked how much have other communities given in terms of variance.  Mr. Wilkes stated that a lot of other townships provide for significantly larger signs.
Mrs. Lazaro stated that anything would be better across the road than what is there.  It has ruined her well with the dirt and dust.

Mr. Hill stated that the building sign does not provide any safety issues.  The Parkman Township Zoning Regulations seem very small compared to the regulations for the pole sign.  He would like to learn the spirit and intent behind the Zoning Commission’s reasoning for that size limit.
Mr. Misconin stated that Dollar General is a chain store.  The building signs are all the same as what is proposed.  Mr. Misconin said he looked at several in recent weeks.  

Mr. Jacobs stated that the ice cream stand is right across the street, and he has signs all across the building.  It was pointed out that the ice cream stand was built prior to the current zoning regulations.  Mrs. Lazaro questioned how the dirt pile across the street was allowed.  Mrs. Gazley asked if the signs at the ice cream stand are similar to what is proposed.  The ice cream stand has been in business for many years, and zoning regulations were different at that time.  Mr. Jacobs said the signs on the front of the Dollar General store faces are all the same.  Mr. Ferguson states that the size of the pole sign and pole height are what concern him.  

The committee expressed concern about whether we could split the issue of the pole sign vs. the building sign.  They also would like to learn more about the spirit and intent of the sign size regulations from the Parkman Township Zoning Commission.
Mrs. Gazley asked for any other questions. There were none. Mrs. Gazley closed that portion of the meeting.

Board Members Discussion/Deliberation.

Mrs. Gazley led the Board in considering the following issues.

Mrs. Gazley reviewed the area variance and the conditions which must be met to approve an area variance:
a.  Whether the property in question will yield a reasonable return or whether there can be any beneficial use of the property without the variance:  
Building:  
yes

Pole:

yes
b.  Whether the variance is substantial: 
Building: 
yes

Pole:

yes
c.  Whether the essential character of the neighborhood would be substantially altered or whether adjoining properties would suffer a substantial detriment as a result of the variance:  
Building: 
no

Pole:

yes
d.  Whether the variance would adversely affect the delivery of governmental services:  Building: 
no

Pole:

no
e.  Whether the property owner purchased the property with the knowledge of the zoning restriction:  yes
f.  Whether the property owner’s predicament feasibly can be obviated through some method other than a variance:  
Building: 
yes
Pole:

yes
g.  Whether the spirit and intent behind the zoning requirement would be observed and substantial justice done by granting the variance: 
Building: 
no

Pole:

no
h.  Such other criteria which relate to determining whether the zoning regulation is equitable: 
Building: 
existing criteria is too limiting for this type of retail establishment

Pole:

no other criteria
Mr. Hill would like to understand further the spirit and intent of the zoning commission.  Also, he would like to know if the committee can choose to vote separately on two issues presented on one application.
Mr. Hill made a motion to table this issue until further information can be obtained from the Geauga County Prosecutor’s Office and the Parkman Township Zoning Commission, and Mr. Ferguson seconded the motion.  Motion passed unanimously.

Mr. Jacobs stated that in his opinion, two zoning appeals should have been filed for this.

Mrs. Lazaro asked why the committee didn’t argue when this was going in.  Mrs. Gazley explained the different roles of township Zoning.  Mrs. Gazley suggested contacting the Zoning Inspector, the County Health department and/or the EPA.

Mrs. Lengel made a motion to approve the minutes of the August 10, 2010 meeting. The motion was seconded by Mr. Ferguson.  The motion passed, with Mr. Hill abstaining.
Old Business
Recording of meetings:  The prosecutor’s office recommendation is that “it is not necessary to create a verbatim transcript.”  (see e-mail from August 19, 2010, Rebecca Schlag).  It is the consensus of the committee to not record the meetings.
New Business

There was no new business.
There was a motion to adjourn the meeting by Mr. Ferguson and seconded by Mr. Misconin.  The meeting was adjourned at 8:53 PM.  Next meeting will be held on Tuesday, October 12, 2010.
____________________________

Secretary
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